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Look Alive! 
 
Let us pray… 
 
First, I gotta be honest.  I’ve avoided this morning’s scripture passage so far in ministry.  
This seems to be my theme this spring, preaching on stories I’ve stayed away from for 20 
years.  This passage just irritates me, so I’ve just never preached on it. 
 
Here’s how I’ve heard story.  Tabitha had died.  Everybody around her was so sad.  As 
they should be.  Her whole life she’d taken care of them.  She was “devoted to good works 
and acts of charity”.  Everybody had a tunic or a towel that Tabitha had made for them.  
Her casseroles were legendary, practically miracle cures for a household facing illness or 
grief.  When she became a Christian everybody assumed she’d run the nursery and the 
fellowship programs just like she had in the Jewish temple.  It was practically a mantra in 
the community:  “Tabitha will do it.”  So when she died rather suddenly, she left behind a 
big hole in her church and her town.  That’s assuming she wasn’t just “playing dead”, trying 
to get some rest.  Either way, no wonder everybody called for Peter to come and raise her 
from the dead.  So there was Tabitha, floating toward her heavenly reward, an eternity of 
peace and tranquility, when suddenly she is dragged back into this earthly life.  Peter tells 
her, “Tabitha, get up.”  The people all cheer when they see an exhausted Tabitha return to 
their midst.  And a half-hour after being raised from the dead, Tabitha is washing the 
clothes of the man who brought her back to life. 
 
You might consider that a pessimistic or cynical perception of this morning’s scripture 
reading.  But seeing as how Christian tradition, for centuries, identified the faithful woman’s 
role as quiet worker, support staff, behind-the-scenes, I think I had help getting this 
perspective.  I’ve mentioned before how “radical” it was when the UCC church of my 
childhood created positions for “Deaconesses”.  When my dad was head Deacon, he ran 
the meetings, organized the ushers, represented the church in the community.  When my 
mom was head Deaconess, she tidied the sanctuary and washed the communion glasses. 
 
But, really, the story of Tabitha is pretty radical.  The author of Acts – who is traditionally 
referred to as Luke, the same author as “the gospel according to Luke – refers to her as a 
“mathetria”, a female disciple.  This is the only time this word is used in the whole bible.  
So the story of Tabitha is proof that there were female disciples, and Tabitha was so 
significant that Luke just straight out gave her the title.  And most women in the bible go 
unnamed, but Luke gives both the Aramaic and Greek versions of her name, Tabitha and 
Dorcas. 
 
So there are other ways to tell this story, aside from my pessimistic version.  The text says 
it was all the widows in the community who mourned Tabitha.  Well, in that time, widows 
were at great risk, likely to be impoverished and outcaste unless they had sons who would 
take them in.  And Tabitha had some wealth and power; scripture says she had an “upper 
room”, just like the one where Jesus visited the disciples after his resurrection, and such a 
room was only common in more well-off homes.  So maybe Tabitha was a wealthy woman 
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who had a reputation for taking in those at the margins:  not just widows but women 
escaping abusive husbands and young men kicked out of their homes because of their 
sexual identity and people who heard voices that weren’t there.  Yes, Tabitha had sewn 
and cooked for them, but she also taught them to care for themselves, so that they could 
be independent and thrive without her when she was gone.  When she died, too soon and 
too young, people came from all around to tell the stories about how she saved them and 
all she taught them and how she helped them create beautiful lives.  The stories reached 
Peter’s ears so he had to come celebrate the life of this amazing person.  Once he was 
with her he realized he had missed the chance to learn from Tabitha, and so he prayed 
that she might live again.  He said, “Tabitha, get up.”  She opened her eyes, sat up, and he 
helped her up.  And as everybody celebrated Tabitha’s new life, she began preaching and 
teaching them about God’s love. 
 
So I don’t know what landed Tabitha’s body on a cot in an upper room.  Faking it to get a 
rest.  Worked to death.  Taken too young, too soon.  Or maybe laid low by all the pain and 
suffering she saw in the world.  Or paralyzed by the patriarchal power of the early church.  
And I don’t know what got her up again:  Peter’s prayer, God’s miracle, the cries of those 
who loved her, steely resolution, the steadfast power of life.  All I know, is that she got up.   
 
There are some reflections I share at virtually every funeral or memorial service I lead.  
Some are about letting go of all the things we wish we or the person who has died had 
said or done, or not said or not done.  But more relevant here, I almost always quote poet 
Mary Oliver: 

To live in this world 
you must be able 
to do three things: 

 
To love what is mortal; 
to hold it against your bones knowing your own life depends on it; 
And, when the time comes to let it go, to let it go. 
 

As I continue, I say something like: 
This person we love has died. 
But everything dies;  
what matters is the beauty we bring to the world while we live; 
the beauty of love and compassion and laughter, 
the beauty of service, and dedication and friendship. 

 
Tabitha came back to life, but not forever.  Eventually she died again, and stayed dead 
that time.  But while she was alive, she was fully alive, giving and sharing and connecting, 
pouring God’s love out into the world and gathering it back into her very being.  She got 
up.  Not just when Peter prayed, but day after day, no matter what, she got up. 
 
So here’s the big reveal for today:  we are all going to die.  Every single one of us.  That is 
the only thing I can totally promise you today:  none of us are getting out of this alive.  And 
I believe that death is not the worst thing to happen to us.  I believe death is part of life, 
and while I have no idea what happens after we die, I do believe there will be beauty and 
light and love.  But that’s later.  Right here, right now, we are alive.  And we need to get up. 



 3 

There is a lot that might keep us down.  Depression.  Injustice.  Abuse.  Poverty.  Conflict.  
And yet God calls to us:  Get up.  Maybe you’re keeping yourself down.  You question your 
value, your worth.  You’ve made so many mistakes.  Everyone else in your family, your 
neighborhood, your graduating class has their act together.  Everyone but you.   
 
Maybe it’s others holding you down; they’ve taken one look at your job or your education 
or your skin or who you love and they’ve said:  Stay down!  That’s where you belong!  On 
the floor, in the pit, in the grave!  You’re as good as dead.  Gone, forgotten.  You’re over 
and done.  Stay down. 
 
But God says, Get up.  Get up, my beloved child!  Get up, you beautiful creature!  Get up, 
you with gifts and stories and love to share!  Get up!  You are here, you are breathing, you 
have a heartbeat – look alive!  Get up! 
 
Easy for God to say.  God never got laid off.  Or dumped.  Or diagnosed.  Except that, if 
we believe God is in every thing, every one, every experience, I guess God has.  So God 
doesn’t say “Get up” with the cluelessness of a friend who doesn’t get it.  God has been 
there.  God is there.  God is with you, getting up. 
 
You might have heard that, about a week ago, Sheryl Sandberg gave the commencement 
address at University of California at Berkeley (http://fortune.com/2016/05/14/sandberg-uc-
berkley-transcript/).  Sandberg is the COO of Facebook, and the author of the infamous 
Lean In, the book that told women to “lean in” to work, rather than stepping back in 
anticipation of or response to motherhood.  She got a lot of criticism for minimizing the 
plights of single mothers, poor mothers, and the structures that create obstacles for 
working mothers.  And then, tragically, her husband died.  In the year since his death, she 
has faced, understandably, tremendous grief.  And, in the process, she has reflected on 
what she underestimated in writing Lean In.  In her commencement address, she had 
wisdom to share:  not based on all her professional success or TED Talks or book deals.  
Instead, she shared from her lowest place, when she was drowning in grief and loss and 
pain.  She told graduates that they would all, at some point, be in such a place; living life 
fully means facing deep sadness and loss.  And then she shared with them what helped 
her survive – and get out of – that place. 
 
Sandberg told the graduates about psychologist Martin Seligman’s research on learned 
optimism, specifically the three Ps that help people recover from hardship:  
Personalization, Pervasiveness and Permanence.  Personalization is the idea that 
everything bad that happens to us is all our fault, a sign of all that is wrong with us and all 
that we have done wrong.  It’s different from taking responsibility, which we certainly want 
to do.   But so many of the things we experience are at least contributed to by forces 
outside of our control:  the economy, another person’s decisions, our culture.  Sandberg 
blamed herself for not catching her husband’s heart problem.  When she finally accepted 
that, since his doctors hadn’t found it, she wasn’t likely to either, she was able to recognize 
that external events had led to this tragedy.  It wasn’t her fault. 
 
The second P is pervasiveness, the belief that an event will affect all areas of your life.  
Your marriage is in a rough spot – well, then, you’re going to get divorced and lose your 
home and never see your kids again and die homeless and alone.  Your life is a country 
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western song:  your man left you, your truck broke down and your dog died.  And, you 
know, sometimes it really feels that way.  But then you walk outside into a beautiful spring 
day, and for just a second, just a split second, you realize there is still beauty in the world, 
and you can connect to it, even if just for a moment. 
 
And the final P is permanence, the belief that sorrow and pain will last forever and ever.  
And we know that grief or depression or active addiction can last a long time, and can 
seem like it is never going to get better.  As a pastor, sometimes I offer to people that I’ll 
just be the one that holds on to the hope that there is light at the end of the tunnel.  
Consider someone contemplating suicide.  They feel like their life is broken with no hope of 
getting better, and any experience of joy is a distant memory.  We’ve discovered that if we 
can get someone who is contemplating suicide to wait three days before carrying out their 
plan, those terrible feelings will not last.  Not that everything will be roses, not that the 
feeling won’t come back again, but the feelings that seem to be so permanent end up 
being just a little more transitory than we thought. 
 
Sanders had one more thought I’d like to share with you.  A few weeks ago, eleven days 
before the anniversary of her husband’s death, she broke down crying with a friend.  She 
said:  “Eleven days.  One year ago, he had eleven days left.  And we had no idea.”  She 
challenged the graduates to live as if they had eleven days left.  Which doesn’t mean “blow 
everything off and party all the time”.  She encouraged them to “live with the understanding 
of how precious every single day” is.  Or as I offer in funerals, everything dies, including 
us.  What matters is the meaning we create while we live:  days filled with love and 
compassion and hard work and laughter.  A life worth getting up for. 
 
In our reading this morning, the poet Kaylin Haught asks God about all the things she 
doubts about herself:  being melodramatic and short and undecided about nail polish.  
Little things, maybe, but they are holding her back, holding her down, as she adds up all 
the things she or others have decided are wrong with her.  But in her poem she discovers 
that God doesn’t care about those things one bit.  That God, who calls the poet 
“Sweetcakes”, has just one word for her:  yes, yes, yes.  And so, beloved, it is with us, all 
of us Tabithas.  Whatever has held us back, pushed us down, laid us low, God says it is 
nothing compared to the love God has for us, and the divine spark that dwells with us.  We 
are alive, my friends, right here and now.  So let’s get up.  Get up and see the beauty in 
the world even though there is tragedy and oppression.  Get up and do what we can to 
bring justice to the world even though we can’t fix everything.  Get up and care for those at 
the margins, and let others care for us, although nothing will ever be perfect.  Get up and 
recognize the parts of ourselves that need to change, but know that we are beloved 
nonetheless.  Get up and live, even though someday we will die.  Get up and be alive, my 
friends.  Get up.  Amen. 
 


